COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

July 24, 2017

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on July 24, 2017 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley

Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 6:12
Elliott Jones, Councilman
Eddie Billings, Councilman

Morris Tate, Engineer


Mike Jones, Attorney

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 6:14

Mike Johnson, Chief 

Absent:


Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Visitors:


James Morgan

Allen Sexton
John Hayden Sanders

Jimmy Williamson
Stae Sanders


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Engineer Morris Tate to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Attorney Mike Jones to ask a prayer. 


The mayor thanked the guest for coming. Mayor Beasley called for the approval of the minutes of July 10, 2017.  Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Attorney Jones reported the first publication for the billboard ordinance was published in the paper last week. The next publication will be in the paper this week and there will be a public hearing prior to the next council meeting on Monday, August 14th at 5:00 p.m. The council will be able to consider the ordinance at the council meeting on August 14th. 
Mr. Tate reported routine work was performed in all departments. Mr. Tate stated the work repairing the greenhouses at the lagoon is a little over half completed. Mr. Tate reported a representative from Verizon called about the possibility of locating a tower in the city. Mr. Tate stated he had a meeting with a group of people that are exploring the idea of converting solid waste to power. Also, Mr. Tate reported he met with the engineers from AMEA on the solar power project. Mr. Tate stated he gave Attorney Jones a copy of the agreement to review.
Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administration report. Routine work was performed. The clerk reported the office is still working with BWS Technologies on getting the city’s new website ready. 

Mayor Beasley called on Chief Johnson to report to the council. Chief Johnson reported he met with the school officials about changing the traffic flow for drop-off and pick-up at Luverne School. The traffic would be one-way and they will not allow the students to load and unload in front of the school.  The chief stated this would require three officers in the morning and evening to handle the school traffic at both schools. Attorney Jones stated the only way the school can make the traffic one-way is for the council to specifically designate those streets as one-way and the time it’s to be done. After some discussion, the chief and Attorney Jones agreed to meet with the school officials on this matter.

Councilman Johnson reported the summer program has been completed. The park is anticipating a full scale fall program. The Park Board will meet Monday, July 31st at 5:30 p.m. with Luke Barron to discuss a Special Olympics and will be looking at some policy changes for the lake. There is good participation at the lake. There will be a lot of travel ball at the park this year. Councilman Billings stated he was at the lake and it is the cleanest he has ever seen the lake.  

Mayor Beasley stated the library has been very busy.
 The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Neal’s report. Mr. Neal and Councilman Smith are currently at a fire on Carter Road.
The mayor stated Sew American has 25 employees right now.
Mayor Beasley discussed the old part of Luverne Slacks building is falling down. Attorney Jones stated he asked Timmy Hall to look at the older part to see if anything was salvageable to cover the cost of tearing it down. Mr. Hall stated he thought it could be torn down for the materials that are in the old part. After further discussion, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the project on the old Luverne Slacks building pending an agreement that scrap materials will serve as payment for the demolition project. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor.
The mayor discussed money that the city received from the tornado damage to repair either the old armory or the old T&B building. Mr. Tate stated he spoke with Tyron McLaney with the Historical Commission about the old armory being on the historical register. Mr. McLaney stated the person who handles that was not in at the time, but he didn’t think the old armory was on the historical register. Councilman Johnson asked Mr. Tate to pursue getting the old armory on the historical register. The mayor discussed hiring a full time mechanic if the old T&B building is repaired. Mayor Beasley stated the council needed to way the options on the old armory and the T&B building.
Mayor Beasley presented Resolution-ACT 2017-367 to provide funds to the Employees’ Retirement System to cover the cost of the one-time lump sum payment to the retirees. Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt the Resolution-ACT 2017-367. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved. The resolution is as follows:
RESOLUTION—ACT 2017-367
(Local Unit Retirees and Beneficiaries of Deceased Retirees)

Be it resolved that the City of Luverne, through its governing authority, elects to come under the provisions of Section 2 of Act 367 of the Regular Session of the 2017 Legislature.

The City of Luverne agrees to provide all funds necessary to the Employees’ Retirement System to cover the cost of the one-time lump sum payment as provided for by this Act for those eligible retirees and beneficiaries of deceased retirees of City of Luverne with the aforementioned lump sum payment being paid in October 2017.

Done this 24th Day of July, 2017.

The mayor stated Ellen Solomon’s term on the Medical Clinic Board is up for re-appointment. Councilman Jones made a motion to re-appoint Ellen Solomon to the Medical Clinic Board. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.
Mayor Beasley advised that Brian Richardson’s term on the Planning Commission will expire on August 15, 2017. Councilman Jones made a motion to appoint David Noble to the Planning Commission. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor. Immediately thereafter, Councilman Jones advised that he had intended to nominate David Noble for the Board of Adjustments.
Councilman Jones moved to rescind the appointment of David Noble to the Planning Commission. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor. The mayor advised that the vacancy on the Planning Commission would need to be filled at the next council meeting.
The mayor advised that Pete Hall has moved his residence to Brantley and therefore would need to be replaced on the Board of Adjustments. Councilman Jones made a motion to appoint David Noble to the Board of Adjustments. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Mayor Beasley called on Jimmy Williamson to speak. Mr. Williamson discussed the majority of the neighbors who live at Deepwoods Drive would like for the people who live at the property owned by Dr. Walker to clean up the property. After some discussion, the mayor asked Mr. Neal to look into this situation. The mayor stated if the property owner doesn’t take some action, the city will give th
em 30 days to clean up and then the city will have to intervene.
The mayor appointed the following to the Budget Committee:


Morris Tate


Kathy Smyth


Mike Jones


Elliott Jones


Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

